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KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD 

25 SEPTEMBER 2020 

 
Notice is hereby given that an Ordinary meeting of the Kāwhia Community Board will be held at the Kāwhia 
Community Hall, Jervois Street Kāwhia on Friday 25 September 2020 commencing at 1pm.  
 
22 September 2020 

Tanya Winter 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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ITEM 34 REVIEW OF GAMBLING VENUE POLICIES 5 

ITEM 35 ROUTINE CIVIL DEFENCE EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT REPORT FOR 

APRIL TO JUNE 2020 

13 

ITEM 36 ROUTINE PLANNING REPORT FOR APRIL TO JUNE 2020 18 

ITEM 37 ROUTINE ENGINEERING REPORT FOR WATER SERVICES AND COMMUNITY 

FACILITIES JUNE TO AUGUST 2020 

21 

ITEM 38 ROUTINE ENGINEERING REPORT ON ROADING - JUNE 2020 TO AUGUST 2020 27 

BOARD MEMBER UPDATE 32 
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ITEM 31 CHAIRPERSONS REPORT (VERBAL) 

 
 

ITEM 32        CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORT 21 JULY – 17 AUGUST 2020 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD  

FROM: CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB)  18 AUGUST 2020 (ODC) 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Foster an involved and engaged Community 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The purpose of this report is to inform Council of the key focus areas for the Chief Executive in the last month 
and signal anything of note coming up in the next month. At the time of writing this report Auckland had moved 
into Alert Level 3 and the rest of the country into Alert Level 2 from midday Wednesday 12 August to midnight 
Friday 14 August with 4 new cases of COVID-19 in Auckland being revealed. 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that the report is received. 
 

1. Health, Safety and Wellbeing 
Three events were reported during July, two near hits involving inappropriate behaviours in the library and one 
medical treatment injury due to a fall.  All identified actions have been completed. 
 
Work has continued on our pandemic response with PERT, while also reviewing our preparedness in case of re-
escalation of alert levels at a national or regional level. Turns out this preparation was well worthwhile with a 
resurgence of COVID-19 announced on 11 August. 
 
On other H&S matters, conversations will be held with contract managers to understand how they are 
monitoring and recording the health and safety performance of our contractors, as the organisational database 
shows no records since December 2019. 
 
Looking Back: 

¶ Review and update of the Pandemic Plan 

¶ COVID-19 debrief sessions to identify learning opportunities 

¶ Revise and distribute Business Continuity Plan templates 
 
Looking Forward: 

¶ Departments to review/update Business Continuity Plans to include natural disasters 

¶ Involvement in PERT in light of COVID-19 resurgence 

¶ First Aid refresher training 

¶ Wellbeing initiative for September 

¶ Initiate planning for First Day Back 2021 

¶ Development of an organisational Business Continuity Plan 
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2. Long Term Plan 2021 
Council’s early engagement - “Ōtorohanga 2050” – took place this month with 16 drop-in sessions being held all 
around the district, and the start of a number of key stakeholder meetings. I managed to attend 12 of these 
sessions and it was great to get around the district and talk to so many different people to understand what is 
important to them and what their aspirations are for the future of our district. The information from these 
sessions is being collated and distilled into themes which will be made available to Council and the community 
to inform the next stage of the process, which will be focus groups on key topics. Work is progressing on our 
Asset Management Plans for Roading and Three Waters, and work on our Financial Strategy will start in August.  
 

3. Three Waters Update 
Council is required to make a decision on whether we opt in or not to Tranche 1 of the Three Water Reforms by 
31 August. A separate report is on the agenda today. 
 

4. IANZ Audit of Building Consent Authority 
Two IANZ assessors were onsite from 11-13 August undertaking an interim assessment of our Building Consent 
Authority (BCA). This interim assessment was necessary because after our audit in August 2019 we were 
assessed as being a medium risk as a BCA requiring a further visit in one year instead of the usual two years. I 
am delighted to say that we passed the audit with flying colours. Only 8 General Non Conformances were 
identified (as against 20 in 2019) and these were all rectified by the time the assessors left, resulting in what is 
effectively a clean audit. 
 

5.  Other Meetings/Activities 
 

- LTP Drop-in Sessions: Ōtorohanga (x2), Arohena, Te Kawa, Otewa, Honikiwi, Ngaroma, Kāwhia (x2), 

Hauturu, Kio Kio, Maihiihi 

- SOLGM Executive Meeting 

- Kāwhia Quiz Night 

- Henry Dowler, Partnerships Manager, DIA 

- Iwi leaders meeting 

- LTP key stakeholders meetings 

- Ōtorohanga Community Board meeting 

- IANZ Audit entry and exit meetings 

- Waikato Chief Executive Forum 

- Nehenehenui RMC meeting 

- CDEM Controllers meetings 

- Waikato Mayoral Forum 

- Risk and Assurance Committee meeting 

 
 
Tanya Winter 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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ITEM 33       CHIEF EXECUTIVE REPORT 18 AUGUST – 14 SEPTEMBER 2020 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD  

FROM: CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB) 15 SEPTEMBER 2020 (ODC)  

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Foster an involved and engaged Community 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The purpose of this report is to inform Council of the key focus areas for the Chief Executive in the last month 
and signal anything of note coming up in the next month. At the time of writing this report the country remains 
in COVID-19 Alert Level 2. All Council services are being delivered as normal. PERT continues to meet regularly. 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that the report is received. 
 

6. Health, Safety and Wellbeing 
Three events have been reported during August, with two near hits involving members of public and one medical 
treatment injury following a fall on a footpath.  All identified actions have been completed. 
 
There has been one site safety inspection received, with no non-compliances identified.  Vehicle inspections 
have been carried out during August, with a small number of actions identified.  These are with the Fleet 
Manager to arrange. 
 
With the country moving to Alert Level Two, ODC have now introduced an alert level system that aligns with the 
national Covid-19 alert level system and is tailored to ODC.  Also, developed was a one-page document for staff 
to be able to easily know what is required to prepare for various alert levels ensuring we can move between 
levels with ease.  
 
Looking Back: 

¶ Ongoing review of our Pandemic Plan and Business Continuity Plans 

¶ HSW Committee meeting held 

¶ Attended Waikato LASS H&S Managers meeting 

¶ Building Resilient Teams workshops (30 staff attended) 
 
Looking Forward: 

¶ First aid refresher training scheduled for October 

¶ Commence planning for First Day Back 2021 

¶ Reactivation of Water Treatment Plants’ Approved Fire Scheme project 

¶ Working on an Asbestos Management Plan development and schedule surveying 

¶ Development of internal processes for the health and safety management framework 
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7. Long Term Plan 2021: Ōtorohanga 2050 
The feedback from Council’s early engagement has been collated and 11 themes have emerged which were 
presented to Council in a workshop in early September. The Land Transport Asset Management Plan is almost 
complete and ready for peer review by NZTA. Work is progressing well on the Three Waters Asset Management 
Plan and a review of our Development Contributions Policy and our Fees and Charges has commenced. Initial 
workshops have been held on the Revenue and Financing Policy, Climate Change, Growth, and The Ōtorohanga 
Story.  Individual presentations by Activity Managers also started in August. LTP workshops will continue every 
fortnight until adoption of the Consultation Document next March/April. There is a lot of information and 
support being made available to councils to help manage post-COVID assumptions and how they are reflected 
in the LTP. 
 

8. Three Waters Update 
Council has decided to opt into Tranche 1 of the Three Waters Reform. The MoU and funding agreement were 
signed and submitted to the DIA by 31 August 2020. The Delivery Plan is due with the DIA by 30 September 2020, 
and a separate report about that is on the agenda today. 
 

9. CouncilMARK 
Two CouncilMARK assessors were onsite 19-20 August. Over the two days they met with staff, elected members, 
Leadership Team, external stakeholders and iwi. We are expecting a draft report any day now. This will be fact 
checked by Brendan and I and sent back to LGNZ for final moderation by the CouncilMARK board. We will then 
receive our final report, and this will be circulated to elected members and then made public. 
 

10. Mayor’s Taskforce for Jobs Funding 
This month we secured $250,000 (with a further $250,000 available) for a post COVID recovery project to help 
local people who are out of work into employment. This funding has been allocated to MTFJ by the Ministry of 
Social Development. Council has partnered with the Ōtorohanga District Development Board who will employ a 
Co-ordinator on our behalf to run this project. A position description is being worked on now. 
 

11.  Other Meetings/Activities 
 

- LGNZ AGM (by Zoom) 

- Job sizing workshops for staff 

- Building Resilient Teams workshops for staff 

- Derek Wooster re iwi involvement in the LTP 

- Te Waka 

- Ōtorohanga Netball 

- Vision and Values Project Team 

- SOLGM AGM (by Zoom) 

- Kāwhia Quiz Night 

- Ōtorohanga Community Board meeting 

- PERT meeting 

- LTP workshop 

- Dickson’s Dots workshop for staff 

- Kiwi House and Council meeting with Stephen Hamilton 

- Waikato LASS HR Shared Services project 

 
 
 
Tanya Winter 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE 
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ITEM 34 REVIEW OF GAMBLING VENUE POLICIES 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD 

FROM: BUSINESS SUPPORT - REGULATORY 

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 

Relevant Community Outcomes  

¶ The Otorohanga District is a safe place to live 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Foster an involved and engaged Community 
 

Executive Summary 

It is a requirement of Territorial Authorities to undertake a triennial review of their Class 4 Gambling Venue and 
Board Venue policies as prescribed by the Gambling Act 2003 and the Racing Act 2003 respectively. As the last 
review was confirmed in 2017, Council must now undertake a new review regarding the performance of the 
existing policies over the preceding three years and consider options for the next policy period. Should the 
review process result in a recommendation for change, the amendments are required to be notified for public 
consultation. 

Recommendations 

It is recommended that: 

1. The Review of Gambling Venue Policies report be received, and 
2. Ōtorohanga District Council resolve to confirm the Gambling Venue Policies without amendment, and 
3. If the Policies are confirmed without amendment, this report will not be notified for public consultation. 

Background 

Territorial Authorities are required to adopt a Class 4 Gambling Venue and Board Venue Policy respectively, 
under the Gambling Act 2003 and the Racing Act 2003. These policies are to be reviewed every three years. The 
last review of Ōtorohanga District Council’s Gambling Venue Policies was confirmed in May 2017 and resolved 
that the policies were to remain unchanged. 
The current policies control the number and location of non-casino Class 4 Gambling Venues (‘pokies’) and Board 
Venues (TABs), as well as the total number of gaming machines that operate within the Ōtorohanga District. 
Council must use the special consultative procedure, set out in the Local Government Act 2002, to notify the 
community of any recommendation to make policy changes. 

CURRENT SITUATION 

Tab Board Venue Policy 2010 

Prior to 2010, Council had a single Gambling Venue Policy that covered both Gaming Machine Venues and Board 
Venues. In response to a submission from the New Zealand Racing Board, a separate TAB Board Venue Policy 
was adopted. 

Class 4 Gambling Venue Policy 2010 

In 2010, Council’s review of the original venue policy of 2004 resulted in significant change. A ‘sinking lid’ policy 
was adopted by Council, with the aim of reducing the number of gaming machines operating in the District. This 
was to be achieved by not allowing for the reallocation of gaming machines when a licensee ceases to operate 
or through the voluntary reduction in machines at licensed venues. When the Ōtorohanga Hotel closed its doors 
in 2011, the subsequent result was the removal of 18 gaming machines. In late 2013, a further nine gaming 
machines were removed from the District with the closure of the Ōtorohanga Services and Citizen Club.  

Since the introduction of the initial Gambling Venue Policy in 2004, the number of gambling venues operating 
within the Ōtorohanga District has been halved to two venues with the total number of Class 4 Gaming Machines 
reducing from 50 to 23 machines.  

While this decrease appears somewhat dramatic, there has been no indication of dissatisfaction in the 
community from this reduction in the availability of gaming venues. 

This decrease also appears to be consistent with a national trend that has resulted in the number of ‘pokie’ 
machines operating in pubs and clubs continuing to drop. According to the statistics published by the 
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Department of Internal Affairs (DIA), the period from 30th June 2010 to 30th June 2017 saw the number of gaming 
machines in operation nationally reduce from 18,944 to 15,858, while the number of gaming machine venues 
reduced from 1,455 to 1,180. As at 30th March 2020, these statistics show the gaming machine total as 14,828 
and venues as 1,078 nationwide. 

Ōtorohanga District Council is one of only 19 Territorial Authorities in New Zealand to adopt a ‘sinking lid’ policy. 

Current Policy 

The current Class 4 Gambling Venue Policy was adopted by Council in 2010. Summarised below, the objectives 
outlined in the policy are as follows; 

1. Objectives of the Policy 
a. To support the purpose and intent of the Gambling Act 2003 
b. To provide for the continued availability of Class 4 gambling within the Ōtorohanga District in 

accordance with the purpose and intent of the Gambling Act 2003 
c. To control the growth of Class 4 gambling machine numbers within the Ōtorohanga District 
d. To encourage responsible gambling practices and attitudes in Class 4 gambling venues. 

2. Standards 
a. Numbers of ‘pokie’ machines to be allowed – per venue 

i. Council will not grant consent for the establishment of any new Class 4 venues or 
machines under this policy. 

ii. Once the venue ceases to operate, the machine numbers will not be allocated to any 
new of existing venue. 

iii. All Class 4 venues, with the exeption of venues that are also Board Venues (TABs), are 
required to have liquor licences. Any liquor licence issued will be compliant with the 
Council’s Liquor Licensing Policy. 

iv. A gambling venue consent is for one venue (one premise) and is not transferable to 
another venue. The consent is given to a venue at a given address, not to a person or 
business. 

b. Exceptions 
i. Clubs that rebuild or relocate may be allowed a maximum of the number of gaming 

machines approved at the time of closing of the former premises. 
ii. When two or more clubs wish to merge physically, they may be allowed to operate 

the sum of the number of gaming machines specified in all the clubs Class 4 venue 
licenses at the time of application or 18 machines, whichever is the lesser. 

Existing Venues 

Following the closure of the Ōtorohanga Services and Citizen Club in 2013, the number of licensed Class 4 venues 
in the Ōtorohanga District has remained at two, the Ōtorohanga Club on Maniapoto Street, Ōtorohanga with a 
total of 18 machines, and the Kāwhia Hotel with a total of five machines. 
No areas of the District outside of the CBD areas of Ōtorohanga and Kāwhia have a licensed Class 4 venue. This 
indicates that the primary intent of Council to restrict Class 4 venues to the CBD areas of Kāwhia and Ōtorohanga, 
and away from sensitive sites such as schools and churches, is being achieved. 
The Corporate Society that owns the gaming machines located in the Kāwhia Hotel is Pub Charity, while the 
Ōtorohanga Club is licensed as a Society to operate the gaming machines that are located in the Club. 
In considering this policy review, Council is directed to consider the social impact of gaming machines within the 
District. 

Gaming Machine Proceeds (GMP) 

Gaming Machine Proceeds (GMP) is the money that is spent on a gaming machine that is not returned to a 
player. Current statistics reported by the Gaming Machine Association of New Zealand (GMANZ) indicate that, 
on average, 91 cents for every dollar played in a gaming machine is returned to the player in winnings. 
From April 2008, in response to an amendment to the Gambling Act 2003, it became a requirement for all Class 
4 Gaming Machines to be connected to an Electronic Monitoring System (EMS) which allows the accurate and 
timely information regarding the usage of gaming machines to be collected by the DIA. This information is then 
published on the DIA website and can then be used to collate a clear picture of the amount of money that is 
spent in the community on gaming machines. 
Reports from the previous two reviews of the Class 4 Gambling Venue Policy indicated a downturn in spending 
on gaming machines in the District, attributed to the respective closures of the Ōtorohanga Hotel and the 
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Ōtorohanga Services and Citizen Clubs. However, recent DIA data suggests that the spending on gaming 
machines has increased in the three-year period following the last review.  
 
For the period from 2017 to 2019 respectively, the average total spend on gaming machines in the District during 
a calendar year was $965,420.37, the highest spend occurring during the calendar year of 2018 with a total of 
$1,037,251.94. Prior to 2018, the last time spending on gaming was over one million dollars was during the 
calendar year of 2010 in which the total spend was $1,283,277.76.  
GMANZ describe an increase such as that described above as an illusion, reporting in May 2019 that when 
inflation and population growth are taken into account, revenue from community-based gaming is actually in 
decline. 
 
Many community welfare organisations assert that the spending figures shown above are representative of a 
direct loss from individual and family budgets, as well as the overall District’s economy, in direct relation to Class 
4 Gambling activity in this District.  

Community Grants 

The Gambling Act 2003 seeks to balance the potential harm from gambling against the benefits of using gaming 
machines as a mechanism for community fundraising. Funds generated by the use of Gaming Machines are 
distributed by Societies or used by Clubs for community benefit. 
In September 2014, an amendment was made to The Gambling (Class 4 Net Proceeds) Regulations 2004 
increasing the specified amount that Societies are required to return to a minimum of 40% of their gross 
proceeds each year. These proceeds must be distributed to authorised purposes that benefit the community 
such as: 

¶ A charitable purpose; 

¶ A non-commercial purpose that is beneficial to the whole or a section of the community; 

¶ Promoting, controlling, and conducting race meetings under the Racing Act 2003, including the 
payment of stakes. 

¶  
As of 1 July 2020, further amendments state that for the financial year period of 2020/2021, this minimum 
amount does not apply. 
 
Societies, such as Pub Charity, distribute these proceeds by way of contestable grants whereas Clubs use the 
proceeds for authorised purposes within the Club, which is in effect their own community. These authorised 
purposes must be approved by the DIA and allow Clubs to apply their gaming proceeds to enable the provision 
of their facilities and services for the benefit of the community. 
 
As mentioned earlier in this report, Pub Charity are the owners of the five gaming machines that operate at 
Kāwhia Hotel. They operate a Net Proceeds Committee who meet monthly for 11 months of the year (the 
excluded month being December) to decide on current grant applications. Pub Charity has a policy of returning 
majority of funding back into the area where the funds originated. A search of their Historic Applications 
webpage finds that a four grants reaching a combined total of $54,062.33 were paid into the Ōtorohanga District 
during the calendar year of 2019. Most applications were paid the amount that was applied for except the 
January 2019 application for Kāwhia Volunteer Fire Brigade, with the reason being that the limited funds 
available in the local area had been exceeded. 
 
Annual account filings for Ōtorohanga Club demonstrate that $370,784.00 was paid towards the approved 
authorised purposes for the Club, leaving a surplus of undistributed gaming funds for 2019 that totalled $62,503. 
For that same period, the Club declared $11,661 in Community Donations. 
Without applications from the District being made, the distribution of gaming proceeds is not saved for the 
communities of origin, but rather distributed throughout the wider community of New Zealand and thus not 
entirely meeting the needs of the Ōtorohanga community. 
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OPTIONS 

Option 1 – Status Quo – Sinking Lid Policy 

As reported above, the current policy has reduced the number of gaming machines permitted in the District. 
This has been achieved by not allowing for the reallocation of machines when a licensee ceased to operate or 
through the voluntary reduction in machines at licensed venues. 

Advantages 

¶ Meets the purposes of the Act; 

¶ Reduces the social impact of gambling on the community by providing less opportunities to gamble; 

¶ Reduces the total financial loss to the community through less machines being available; 

¶ Is somewhat reflective of social demand for ‘pokie’ machine gambling 

¶ More money available to be spent in the local economy. 

Disadvantages 

¶ May result in a reduction of funding availability for community groups although given the value of 
community grants currently received, this is not expected to be significant. 

Option 2 – Controlled Increase in Venues 

This would allow for new venues that wish to have gaming machines outside of the CBD areas of Ōtorohanga 
and Kāwhia, to operate a maximum of five ‘pokie’ machines per venue. New venues within the CBD areas of 
Ōtorohanga and Kāwhia would be allowed to operate a maximum of 9 ‘pokie’ machines per venue. Existing 
venues within the CBD that were established prior to October 2001 were permitted a maximum of 18 machines. 
The principal entrance of any venue located outside of the CBD areas of Ōtorohanga and Kāwhia cannot be 
located closer than 100 metres to any residential property, community facility, school or early childcare centre. 
The venue would not adjoin within the CBD area, or be within 50 metres of the principal entrance outside the 
CBD area, of any other Class 4 Gambling venue. 

Advantages 

¶ Meets the purposes of the Act. 

Disadvantages 

¶ More machines will be allowed in the District, thus potential for greater loss to the Ōtorohanga District 
community; 

¶ Gambling could potentially become more dispersed throughout the community and into people’s daily 
lives whether they sought it or not. 

Option 3 – No Limit on the Number of Gaming Machines 

This would allow any number of machines and venues to operate in the District. Currently there are no formal 
venue limits applicable within the District, but there are limits on the number of gaming machines permitted in 
the District. However, the venues would still have limitations placed upon them that are stipulated in the Act, 
such as the total number of machines, and a licence must be obtained from the DIA. 

Advantages 

¶ Potential to create an increase in funds available for distribution in the community through grant 
applications. 

Disadvantages 

¶ Does not meet the purposes of the Act; 

¶ More machines will be allowed in the District, thus potential for greater loss to the Ōtorohanga District 
community; 

¶ Gambling could potentially become more dispersed throughout the community and into people’s daily 
lives whether they sought it or not. 

Option 4 – Maximum Number of Machines Allowed (No Ratio Provision) 

This involves setting a maximum number of machines allowed to operate within the District, rather than 
providing a ratio of so many machines per 1,000 people. The current number of licensed gaming machines in 
the Ōtorohanga District is 23. 
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Advantages 

¶ Meets the purposes of the Act; 

¶ Ability to limit exposure to the availability of gambling to current levels by setting a ceiling on the 
number of machines in the District.  

Disadvantages 

¶ New venues could not be established without existing venues ceasing to operate; 

¶ Should a new maximum number above current levels be introduced, more machines will be allowed in 
the District, thus potential for greater loss to the Ōtorohanga District community; 

¶ May allow for other venues to open. 

CONSIDERATIONS  

1. Significance and Engagement 
Statutory requirements within the Gambling Act 2003 and the Racing Act 2003 indicate that Council must only 
consult should a new policy or an amendment of the existing policy be approved. Thus, the key considerations 
under the Significance and Engagement Policy has not been considered. 

2. Policy and Plans 
It is a requirement under the Gambling Act 2003 and the Racing Act 2003 that Council adopt and regularly review 
policies relating to Gambling Venues within the District. 

3. Legal 
Should Council decide to amend the current policy, or adopt a new policy, these changes must be made in 
accordance with the Special Consultative Process detailed in section 83 of the Local Government Act 2002. 

4. Financial 
Council does not receive licence or consent fees from Gambling Venues. The cost of undertaking this review and 
preparing the necessary reports have been covered by operational budgets. 

5. Iwi 
Local iwi groups have been identified as stakeholders in this policy process. All stakeholders receive notification 
of any proposal to amend the existing policy. 

ASSESSMENT OF OPTIONS  
The policy options for Council’s consideration outlined above remain unchanged from 2010. They range from 
the current ‘sinking lid’ policy to the more liberal options that would allow an increase in gaming machines 
and/or venues. 

PREFERRED OPTION AND REASONS 
The recommendation is that Council approves Option 1 and the Class 4 Gambling Venue Policy 2010 will remain 
unchanged. 

Ōtorohanga Club on Maniapoto Street is the sole Board Venue operating within the Ōtorohanga District. 
Changes to betting behaviours through the introduction of telephone and online accounts enabling remote 
betting means that there has been no demand for, or reason to consider an increase in the number of Board 
Venues in the District. Therefore, the recommendation is for no change to the TAB Board Venue Policy 2020. 

The DIA state that where a Council moves not to amend its policy following a review process, there is no 
requirement for public consultation.  

Claire King 
BUSINESS SUPPORT – REGULATORY 
 
Attachments 

1. Class 4 Gambling Venue Policy 2010 
2. TAB Board Venue Policy 2010 
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Attachment 1 
OTOROHANGA DISTRICT COUNCIL 

GAMBLING VENUE POLICY 2010 
 

1. Objectives of the policy 

a. To support the purpose and intent of the Gambling Act 2003 

b. To provide for the continued availability of class 4 gambling within the Otorohanga District in 
accordance with the purpose and intent of the Gambling Act 2003 

c. To control the growth of class 4 gambling machine numbers within the Otorohanga District 

d. To encourage responsible gambling practices and attitudes in class 4 gambling venues. 
 

2. Standards 

a. Numbers of pokie machines to be allowed – per venue 

i. Council will not grant consent for the establishment of any new Class 4 venues or machines 
under this policy. 

ii. Once the venue ceases to operate, the machine numbers will not be allocated to any new or 
existing venue. 

iii. All Class 4 venues, with the exception of venues that are also Board Venues (TABs), are 
required to have liquor licenses.  Any liquor license issued will be compliant with the Council’s 
Liquor Licensing Policy. 

iv. A gambling venue consent is for one venue (one premise) and is not transferable to another 
venue.  The consent is given to a venue at a given address, not to a person or business. 

 
b. Exceptions 

i. Clubs that rebuild or relocate may be allowed a maximum of the number of gaming machines 
approved at the time of closing of the former premises. 

ii. When two or more clubs wish to merge physically they may be allowed to operate the sum of 
the number of gaming machines specified in all the clubs Class 4 venue licenses at the time of 
application or 18 machines, whichever is the lesser. 

 
3. Primary activity of class 4 gambling venues 

The primary activity of any class 4 gambling venue shall be: 

i. Clubs for sporting activities, or 

ii. Chartered clubs, or 

iii. For the sale of liquor, or for the sale of liquor and food, for consumption on the premise, or 

iv. For TAB agency outlets. 
 

4. Conditions applying to all gambling venues under this policy 

Requirements applying to all locations: 

i. Gambling machines must not be a primary part of the venue’s operation. 

ii. Gambling machines and/or signage relating to or promoting gambling must not be visible from 
any public place outside the venue. 

iii. The gambling area in a venue shall not have a separate entrance, separate name or otherwise 
seem to be separate from the primary activity of the venue. 

iv. The venue must have an on licence or club licence for the sale of liquor for consumption on 
the premises, or be a TAB venue. 
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v. The principal entrance of any venue premises located outside the CBD areas of Otorohanga 
and Kawhia shall not be located closer than 100 metres to any residential property, community 
facility, school or early child care centre. 

vi. The venue premises shall not adjoin within the CBD area, or be within 50 metres of the 
principal entrance outside the CBD area of, any other class 4 gambling venue. 

vii. Meeting all application, declaration, and fee requirements. 
 

5. Applications for a venue consent 

Applications for territorial authority venue, where the application satisfies section 2.b above, may be 
lodged at any time and must include the following information: 

i. Name and contact details for the application, including the society name, the venue trading 
name(s), any other name(s) related to the venue, and the venue operator’s name(s). 

ii. Street address of premises and legal description of the property proposed for the class 4 
venue. 

iii. A locality plan clearly identifying the venue property in relation to other neighbouring 
properties and surrounding land use. 

iv. A site plan of the venue property showing existing and proposed buildings. 

v. A plan of existing and proposed building showing floor layout, location of machines, and 
external doors. 

vi. A declaration from the applicant that the proposed venue complies with Council’s gambling 
venue policy. 

 
6. Identification of CBD areas 

For the purposes of this policy, the CBD areas of Otorohanga and Kawhia are described below: 
 
Otorohanga 

All land between the railway line to the east and Turongo Street to the west, and Ranfurly Street to the 
north and Te Kanawa Street/Pine Street to the south. 
 
Kawhia 

All the properties fronting Jervois Street including the corner property occupied by the Kawhia Hotel, 
and the property occupied by the Kawhia Boating and Angling Club. 
 

7. Application fee 

This fee will be set by the Council from time to time, and will be based on recovering the fair and 
reasonable costs of processing an application to determine compliance with the policy. 
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Attachment 2 
OTOROHANGA DISTRICT COUNCIL 
TAB BOARD VENUE POLICY 2010 

 
 

1. Objectives of the policy 

a. To support the purpose and intent of the Racing Act 2003. 

b. To provide for the continued availability of TAB Board venue gambling within the Otorohanga District 
in accordance with the purpose and intent of the Racing Act 2003. 

c. To encourage responsible gambling practices and attitudes in TAB Board venues. 
 

2. Scope of the policy 

This policy covers stand alone TAB Board Venues, which are owned or leased by the New Zealand Racing Board.  
Council consent is not required under the legislation to establish a TAB facility in a bar, hotel or club.  If a TAB 
Board Venue wishes to host gaming machines a separate application must be made under Council’s class 4 
gambling policy and the TAB Board Venue must also meet the additional criteria set out in that policy. 
 

3. Conditions applying to all TAB Board Venues under this policy 

Requirements applying to all locations: 

i. The principal entrance of any venue premises located outside the CBD areas of Otorohanga and 
Kawhia shall not be located closer than 100 metres to any residential property, community facility, 
school or early child care centre 

ii. Meeting all application, declaration, and fee requirements. 
 

4. Board Venues 

Council will grant consent for the establishment of one new Board Venue within the Otorohanga District 
provided that the Board Venue meets the requirements of the District Plan and the location requirements as 
set out in clause 3 above. 
 

5. Applications for a TAB Board Venue consent 

Applications for territorial authority consent may be lodged at any time and must include the following 
information: 

i. Name and contact details for the application, including the venue trading name(s), any other name(s) 
related to the venue, and the venue operator’s name(s) 

ii. Street address of premises and legal description of the property proposed for the TAB Board Venue 

iii. A locality plan clearly identifying the TAB Board Venue property in relation to other neighbouring 
properties and surrounding land use 

iv. A site plan of the TAB Board Venue property showing existing and proposed buildings 

v. A plan of existing and proposed building showing floor layout 

vi. A declaration from the applicant that the proposed TAB Board Venue complies with Council’s TAB 
Board Venue policy. 

 
6. Application fee 

This fee will be set by the Council from time to time, and will be based on recovering the fair and reasonable 
costs of processing an application to determine compliance with the policy. 
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ITEM 35  ROUTINE CIVIL DEFENCE EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT REPORT FOR  

                            APRIL TO JUNE 2020 

TO:                         KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD 
 
FROM:                 EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT OPERATIONS MANAGER  

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB)  18 AUGUST 2020 (ODC) 
 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ The Ōtorohanga District is a safe place to live 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Promote the local economy and opportunities for sustainable economic development 

¶ Manage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable manner 
 

 
Executive Summary  
 
The purpose of this report is to provide Council with a quarterly update on matters relating to civil 
defence emergency management (CDEM) in the Waipā District. 
 
This includes matters arising at national, sub-regional, regional and district levels including emergency 
management activities under the shared service arrangement between Waipā, Ōtorohanga and 
Waitomo District Councils. 
 
This report is provided for information purposes and does not require any decision-making on the part 
of Elected Members. 
 
The following appendix has been attached to this report: 

a) Appendix 1: Waikato CDEM Group Joint Committee draft minutes, 8 June 2020 

 
 
Recommendation 
 
That the report ‘Civil Defence Emergency Management Report for April to June 2020’ from Emergency 
Management Operations Manager be received. 
 
 
NATIONAL OVERVIEW 
 
COVID-19 National State of Emergency  
 
A State of National Emergency was declared due to COVID-19. It was in force between 12:21pm on 25 
March 2020 and 12:21pm on Wednesday 13 May 2020.  It covered all of New Zealand including the 
Chatham Islands, Stewart Island and other offshore islands.  The event is subject to a full regional review 
and a separate report.  For broad details in this report, see ‘Response’ in section 5. 
 
New Zealand Critical Lifelines Infrastructure National Vulnerability Assessment 
 
The New Zealand Lifelines Council has released the 2020 Edition of the New Zealand Critical Lifelines 
Infrastructure National Vulnerability Assessment.  The report notes there is currently no national 
picture or monitoring of planned investment in infrastructure resilience or understanding of societal 
risk tolerance.  The report recommends that a national investment be made in regional resilience 
business cases, to take a community and critical customer perspective, to recognise infrastructure 
interdependencies and prioritise across all infrastructure. 
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Emergency Management Assistance Team 
 
New Zealand’s emergency response system has been boosted with a second cohort joining the New 
Zealand Emergency Management Assistance Team (EMAT) bringing the total number to 31.  EMAT 
provides a national cadre of specially trained emergency managers who can go wherever needed at 
very short notice to assist and support local teams to manage emergencies across all hazards and risks. 
 
Current EMAT members are drawn from: 
 

Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet Christchurch City Council (2 members) 

St John (3 members) Northland CDEM (2 members) 

Fire and Emergency New Zealand (4 members) Bay of Plenty CDEM (2 members) 

Ministry of Social Development Wellington Region Emergency Management 
Office 

Te Puni Kokiri Emergency Management Otago 

Pike River Recovery Agency West Coast CDEM 

Department of Conservation MacKenzie District Council 

Ministry of Building Innovation and Employment Kaikoura District Council 

New Zealand Trade and Enterprise Manawatu District Council 

New Zealand Medical Assistance Team Whanganui District Council 

 
REGIONAL OVERVIEW 
 
Waikato Civil Defence and Emergency Management Group Joint Committee 
 
The latest virtual meeting of the Joint Committee was held on 8 June 2020.  The draft minutes are 
included as Appendix 1.  
 
A discussion was held on the levels of service for inclusion in the next Long Term Plan and it was noted 
a full debrief of the COVID-19 event response would assist in future planning.  The Committee 
recognised the Group’s response to the COVID-19. 
 
The Mighty Waikato Cookbook 
 
The Waikato Civil Defence Emergency Management Group, with support from Hamilton & Waikato 
Tourism, launched a cookbook.  The Mighty Waikato Cookbook celebrates some of Waikato’s favourite 
food establishments, encouraging local support as the hospitality industry started to open doors again, 
and raised money to help put food on the table for the region’s most vulnerable during recovery from 
COVID-19. 
 
Every donation received for an online copy goes directly to community support projects by Momentum 
Waikato and Wise Group. 
 
 
WESTERN WAIKATO SHARED SERVICE 
 
CDEM Shared Service  
 
The Western Waikato Emergency Operating Area Shared Service Agreement was originally signed in 
2013 between Waipā, Ōtorohanga and Waitomo district councils.   
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The general description of the shared service is to develop and support the capacity and capability of 
the partnering Councils to prepare for, respond to and plan for the recovery from (in conjunction with 
Recovery Managers from each Council) a civil defence emergency in any part of their Districts. 
 
The existing Agreement’s three year term expired in June 2020 and was renewed with the three 
Councils agreeing to a further three year period.  There were no significant changes and it was agreed 
that Waipā District Council would continue to administer the delivery of CDEM activities and services 
in conjunction with Ōtorohanga and Waitomo district councils. 
 
 
Reduction 
 
No reduction activities were undertaken during this quarter due to the COVID-19 response along with 
the Alert Levels 2, 3 and 4 restrictions. 
 
 
Readiness 
 
The Waipa Local Welfare Committee met on 20 February 2020 and held an exercise of setting up the 
Te Awamutu Sports Centre as a Civil Defence Centre.  The exercise allowed members to be familiar with 
the Centre if they needed to set up in an event.   
 
The Waitomo/Ōtorohanga Local Welfare Committee is in a developing state and met on 6 March 2020 
at the Munro Centre in Te Kuiti.  These Committees are chaired by the Local Welfare Manager and 
attended by representatives of the respective communities and include organisations and bodies such 
as Red Cross, Citizens Advice Bureau, Social Services Committees, Neighbourhood Watch, Community 
House, Salvation Army, Ministry for Social Development, Department of Health, Principals, Maori 
Wardens.  Also in attendance was the Group Welfare Manager and the Group Public Information 
Manager. 
 
Training was suspended during the Covid-19 response.  However, two staff undertook the Online 
Foundation Course during their time in the EOC.  The training schedule has now resumed with staff 
registering for upcoming courses. 
 
Community response planning has been undertaken with Wharepapa South, Ngāhinapōuri, Te Pahu, 
Ōhaupō/Kaipaki Communities. 
 
 
Response 
 
Adverse weather event – Drought 
 
The upper North Island was subjected to a rain deficit for months, and in some locations, there has 
been no appreciable rainfall since November 2019.  This was on the back of a relatively dry 2019.   
 
On Friday, 28 February 2020 an adverse weather event due to drought conditions was declared by MPI 
for the Waikato Region.   
 
There are ten Territorial Authorities (TA) across the Waikato Region at that time with a variety of water 
restrictions which were in place to reverse the trend of over demand to one where the supply could 
keep up.   
 
Waipa District Council had moved to variable restriction levels with Cambridge remaining on Level 1, 
while at the most critical point there was a move to Level 4 for the Te Awamutu & Pirongia, and 
Pukerimu schemes (Ōhaupō, Kaipaki and surrounding areas).  While other parts of the wider region 
continued to be affected by severe drought conditions, Waipa was fortunate that during the month of 
March significant rainfall fell across the District enabling a staged lowering of water restrictions to a 
point where all water areas had moved to Level 1.   
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In response to the declared adverse weather event at a Waikato CDEM Controller meeting triggers 
relevant to the drought situation were identified for the activating of all Emergency Operations Centres, 
including the Western Waikato EOC.  
 
The Waikato Group Emergency Coordination Centre and the Local EOC’s moved to Monitoring – CDEM 
Level 1, with a plan in place to activate local EOC’s. 
 
Triggers for Activation of Emergency Operations Centres 

Á Ten (10) days or less water supply on any of the council reticulation systems. 

Á A significant water infrastructure failure, which potentially jeopardises a councils ability to 

deliver a sustained potable water supply to communities.  

Á A fire emergency, requiring FENZ to draw large volumes of water from existing 

sources/reserves. 

Á Reports of community wellbeing or health issues: such as insufficient water for sanitation or 

hygiene purposes (possibly more likely for those who are reliant on rainwater tanks than on 

reticulated systems). 

Á Animal welfare concerns, raised by MPI. 

 
COVID-19 human pandemic – National State of Emergency 
 
A State of National Emergency was declared due to COVID-19.  It was in force between 12:21pm on 
Wednesday, 25 March 2020 and 12:21pm on Wednesday, 13 May 2020.  The declaration covered all of 
New Zealand including the Chatham Islands, Stewart Island and other offshore islands. 
 
The Western Waikato Emergency Operations Centre (WWEOC) was established on Thursday, 26 March 
2020 at 0800 hours to support the Waikato District Health Boards response to COVID 19 at a local level.  
 
The WWEOC operated the Civil Defence function on behalf of Waipa, Waitomo, and Ōtorohanga 
Territorial Authorities. The WWEOC was disestablished on Thursday, 14 May 2020 as the response was 
combined with Taupo and South Waikato, based out of Taupo. 
  
During the response phase the WWEOC used a total of 53 staff working 7 days a week which were 
drawn from all three Councils.  The intent for the EOC during this period was:  

1. Lead and coordinate the non-health consequences of COVID-19, across the Western Waikato 
CDEM area. 

2. Support the DHBs to deliver their health response. 

3. Provide positive leadership and reassurance to our communities through accurate and timely 
communications. 

 
The WWEOC was responsible for the delivery, management and oversight of the non-health response 
requirements including: 

Á Supporting 6 foodbanks with more than $101,000 of groceries to provide 1,183 food parcels 

to vulnerable people and families 

Á Providing drivers for health shuttles and Meals on Wheels services 

Á Coordinating 136 volunteers to assist with buying groceries and medication for vulnerable 

people 

Á Responding to 244 requests for assistance. 

 
The WWEOC was also focussed on information sharing including: 
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Á 84 Status Reports provided to the coordinating Waikato Group. These daily reports from all 

Waikato EOCs were combined into a Waikato Situation Report to assist in national decision-

making. 

Á 38 media releases to the community and 32 reports to councillors from the three Councils 

Á Daily contact with representatives of the key iwi partners. 

 
The WWEOC supporting our iwi partners with: 

Á Enabling support to the Kawhia community via the Kawhia Marae Collective and Maniapoto 

Māori Trust Board 

Á Providing logistics and security for Waikato-Tainui food parcel distribution centers in both 

Cambridge and Kihikihi. 

Á Regular contact with Raukawa to monitor support requirements. 

 
EOC Timeline  
  

26 March – 13 May  Waipa, Ōtorohanga and Waitomo District Councils’ operating as a single 
merged WWEOC. 

14 May – 3 June Waipa, Waitomo, Ōtorohanga, Taupo and South Waikato District Councils’ 
operating as a merged ‘Southern EOC’. 

3 June – 29 June Transition period with key Southern EOC staff operating to manage 
handover of EOC services to correct agencies for long-term support. 

 
 
Recovery 
 
Recovery is usually a Civil Defence led activity, however central government have indicated from early 
on that this is not the typical civil defence event and will require a different approach. At this stage, 
central government is indicating that recovery will be locally led and supported centrally via standard 
ministerial offices.  
 
At the regional level, it is now looking unlikely that there will be a regional recovery lead. This places 
more pressure on local government to ensure there is a consistent and clear voice to advocate to central 
government on behalf of the District and make sure that regional organisations such as Te Waka, local 
social service agencies and central government welfare responses initiated locally are working together.  
 
At all levels, there is a very clear expectation that Iwi need to be at the forefront of all initiatives and 
this alone is a time-consuming partnership for local government that will require a significant 
investment of staff resource.  An internal project team has been formed to drive actions across Council 
to ensure that business as usual prioritises the recovery of the District.  There is also an opportunity to 
lead a collaborative community effort to build a more resilient community that can better withstand 
these sorts of challenges in the future. 

 

 

 
David Simes 
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT OPERATIONS MANAGER 
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ITEM 36                      ROUTINE PLANNING REPORT FOR APRIL TO JUNE 2020 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD  

FROM: GROUP MANAGER ENVIRONMENT 

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB) 15 AUGUST 2020 (ODC) 
 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ Manage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable manner 

¶ Protect the special character of our harbours and their catchments  

¶ Recognise the importance of the Districts rural character 
 

Executive Summary 

Reporting on Resource Consents and planning approvals granted during the period 1 April to 30 June 2020. 

Staff Recommendation 

It is recommended that: 

The Planning Report for April to June 2020 be received. 

Consent Decisions 

During this quarter 15 non-notified applications, comprised of 6 Land use and 7 Subdivision consents and two 
permitted boundary activities (PBA) were approved. Further details of these applications are provided in the 
table below and in the attached list of approvals. These approvals compare with 16 consents (8 Land use, 5 
Subdivision and three permitted boundary activities) granted in the same period last year. 
 
Decisions by Ward 

 Land Use Subdivision PBA 

Wharepuhunga 1 2 0 

Kio Kio Korakonui 1 0 0 

Waipa 1 3 0 

Ōtorohanga 1 0 1 

Kawhia Tihiroa 2 2 1 

Total 6 7 2 

 
 
AR Loe 
GROUP MANAGER ENVIRONMENT 
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NON- NOTIFIED RESOURCE CONSENT DECISIONS -   1/04/20 TO 30/06/20 
 
No       Applicant/Location/Proposal                           O/S   Decision 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- ------------
------- 
200023   Transpower New Zealand Ltd                   LU    PS    GDA  28/04/20 
         817 Paewhenua Road 
         Replace pylon tower ARI-ONG-B0094 with a steel pole 
 
200025   Brett Moffat and Sue Bull                         LU    PS    GDA   7/05/20 
         95 Ash Terrace 
         Transportable dwelling sited in Aotea hazard area 
 
200029   Department of Corrections                                   LU    PS    GDA  14/05/20 
         Waikeria Road 
         Establishment of new water supply and associated 
         infrastructure at Waikeria Prison 
 
200022   CB and MA Hodgkinson                            LU    PS    GDA  15/05/20 
         102 Korotangi Place 
         Dwelling sited within 100m of an archaeological site. 
 
200027   Green Park Sheep Ltd                             LU    PS    GDA   5/06/20 
         1234 State Highway 3 Ōtorohanga Road 
         Earthworks within 100 metres of an archaeological site 
 
200035   BA P Gadd                                                LU    PS    GDA  25/06/20 
         40 Te Kanawa Street 
         Operate a Health and Fitness Facility 
 

Total for Land Use: 6 
 
200026   G and A Bainbridge                                 PB    PS    GDA  14/05/20 
         38-42 Orahiri Terrace 
         Dwelling sited within 3 metre other yard 
 
200020   MS and KE McBeth                                PB    PS    GDA   4/06/20 
         1253A Pokuru Road 
         Site a Garage less than 30m from neighbours dwelling. 
 

Total for Permitted Boundary Activities: 2 
 
200017   J I Walker                                              SB    PS    GDA  24/04/20 
         445 Waikeria Road   
         Create one additional allotment 
 
200018   R T Barclay                                            SB    PS    GDA  24/04/20 
         137 Te Kawa Road 
         Create one additional Lot 
 
200021   G and R Udy Family Trust                       SB    PS    GDA  28/04/20 
         612 Otewa Road 
         Boundary Relocation   
 
200019   C F E Limited                                           SB    PS    GDA   5/05/20 
         459 Te Kawa Road 
         Boundary Relocation 
 
 

https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200023
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200025
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200029
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200022
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200027
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200035
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200026
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200020
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200017
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200018
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200021
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200019
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200024   CM & AR Watkinson Limited                    SB    PS    GDA  29/05/20 
         991 Bayley Road 
         Create one additional allotment 
 
200031   CW & WR Candy                                     SB    PS    GDA  18/06/20 
         16  Mcrae Road 
         Create one additional Lot 
 
200034   A J Hall                                                    SB    PS    GDA  25/06/20 
         187 Hewer Road 
         Boundary Relocation. 
 

Total for Subdivision: 7 
 

Grand Total: 15 consents listed 
  

https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200024
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200031
https://otorohanga.magiqcloud.com/cgi-bin/rg6/rg6ep?200034
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ITEM 37   ROUTINE ENGINEERING REPORT FOR WATER SERVICES AND COMMUNITY FACILITIES 
JUNE TO AUGUST 2020 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD  

FROM: SERVICES MANAGER 

DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB)  15 SEPTEMBER 2020 (ODC) 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ The Ōtorohanga District is a safe place to live 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 

¶ Manage the natural and physical environment in a sustainable manner 

¶ Foster an involved and engaged Community 
 
 
WATER SERVICES AND COMMUNITY FACILITIES 
 
Summary 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the activities of the water services and community 
facilities department for the last quarter from 1 June 2020 to 31 August 2020. This report contains matters of 
an activity nature and does not require any decision from Council. 
 
Recommendation 
 
That the information presented to Council in this report is received 
 
Financials 
Are not contained within this document and are reported to Council through the Finance Report. 
 
Report 
 
The Services Department has returned to business as usual since returning to level 1 at the beginning of June, 
and has continued with normal work whist returning to level 2 recently while following government guidelines. 
 
The financial year finished as expected with only the capital budgets already identified that will need to be 
carried over into this financial year. 
 
District Water 

On 17 June a Boil Water Notice was issued for Tihiroa Rural Water Scheme after issues were discovered with the 
clarifier and sand filter.  The boil notice stayed in place until 24 June and was lifted once all the testing protocols 
were followed and completed. 

Between 1 July and 13 July the Tihiroa water treatment plant was the subject of two burglaries, where the 
offenders have damaged the door and removed several bags of Crystalfloc and Anthracite.  Police were notified 
but there has been no progress on who was responsible to date. 

 

Ōtorohanga Water and Water Treatment Plant 

Work on the installation of the new water main on Mountain View Road is complete with some minor 
reinstatement left to finish. This contract has gone to plan with only small alterations throughout the project as 
issues arose.  The work on the installation of the new Mountain View pumps will start once the defects periods 
is over for the main. 
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Allens United will move onto the replacement of a small rider water main on Main North Road near the 
intersection of Thomson Ave. 

 
Two of the four sand filters at the Ōtorohanga plant can now be backwashed remotely, which means staff can 
activate the cleaning process from home or late at night without having to visit the plant. This took considerable 
programming work and testing to fine tune.  Work will now start on bringing the remaining two filters online 
this financial year. 
 
The replacement two major sluice valves on Huiputea Drive could not go ahead after attempts to isolate water 
in the area were unsuccessful. The position of the valves required 80% of the town to be turned off and the work 
took place overnight.  A minor leak was repaired in the area, while the area was open.  Planning is now underway 
to replace other valves which did not shut off before we return to these ones. 
 
Ōtorohanga township has completed a six monthly flush of all water mains in this last quarter. 
 

Kawhia Community Water Supply 
 
Apart from a few minor water leaks Kawhia has been very much business as usual during this quarter. 
 
Kawhia’s water mains flushing has also taken place within this quarter. 

 

Ōtorohanga Sewerage and Waste Water Treatment 

Pleasing results have come back from Parklink on the first sludge survey since the microbial dosing started in 
February. It has been calculated that the wet sludge in the treatment application area has reduced by 1900 m3.  
This represents approximately 10% of total accumulated sludge within the pond. 

As previously stated in an earlier report, there is a considerable sludge build up in the inlet area which will most 
likely require a mechanical desludge to reduce the levels to a manageable level where a microbial process can 
be used.  
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Work on the new Dementia unit has started and I have been working closely with Neustroski Plumbing who is 
the plumbing contractor on the project.  Given the location of the unit, a Council sewer main had to be 
redirected, which has allowed Council to abandon an older sewer main.  Council are contributing to the costs of 
connecting existing homes to the new sewer through the newly created development renewals capital budget.    

 

As a result of the new sewer main being installed, Council staff now have to replace a section of water main on 
Orahiri Terrace, which has come about when a fault was discovered during the excavation of the new sewer. 
This is not a result of the development. 

We are starting to experience an increased use of wet wipes being disposed of improperly in the last few weeks, 
and this has caused issues with the step screen at the waste water treatment plant.  This is the first time we 
have experienced this throughout the Covid 19 pandemic. 

 
Ōtorohanga Community Stormwater Drainage and Flood Protection 
 
The stormwater chamber was replaced at the rear of 48 Turongo Street this quarter. It was a very challenging 
work site but was completed with very minimal disruption to neighbouring properties and the network – a credit 
to the contractors for their care and attention to detail. 
 

 
Resource Consents 

RC103743 - Arohena Weir Consent renewal is progressing well 

RC105489 - Ranginui Water Take Consent renewal is progressing well 

RC105631 - Kawhia Stormwater Discharge to Harbour Consent audit has received a full level of compliance for 
the 2019-20 year  

RC123569 - Discharge to stream consent for the Ōtorohanga Waste Water Treatment Plant.  The annual consent 
report has been submitted to Waikato Regional Council for their inspection, with good results in most of the 
required parameters. The areas of non-compliance are the volume of suspended solids, volume of total 
phosphorus for the summer months and the E. coli readings for summer and winter. 

RC123463 – Discharge to sewerage sludge to land – consent is due to expire in October 2021, preliminary work 
has started on this renewal  

There are no other consent issues at this time. 
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ŌTOROHANGA COMMUNITY FACILTIES  
 
The Community Facilities team returned to work at level 1 and quickly set about ensuring the parks and reserves 
were back in order. Work has continued on the capital projects and only a few projects needed to be carried 
over from the 2019-20 financial year. 
 
Ōtorohanga 
 
C1101 - Ōtorohanga Public Toilet Cleaning was awarded to Supercare of Auckland, which has a local base. 
 
Tender prices received ranged between $31,596 and $58,231. 
 
The Engineer’s assessment was $55,000. 
 
C1102 - Ōtorohanga Gardening was awarded to Tidy Gardens of Ōtorohanga after approval was given by the 
Office of the Auditor-General. 
 
Tender prices received ranged between $21,069 and $29,348. 
 
The Engineer’s assessment was $30,000 
 
 C1040 – Solid Waste and Recycling has been extended for a further 3 years. 
 
Quotes have been received from contractors for the Girl Guide Hall along with assessments for what work is 
required. Overall the building structure is in sound condition and the required work that has been identified at 
this stage is the replacement of the roof, minor timber repairs and painting. Early indications show the pricing is 
coming in under the fiscal cap of $50,000 set by Council resolution.  
 
All work on the Ōtorohanga Museum is complete. 
 
Designs are completed for the laying of two stormwater drains within the Ōtorohanga Domain Reserve. Quotes 
will obtained shortly. 
 
Planning has started for the replacement of the fencing around the Ōtorohanga Domain. 
 

Pensioner Housing 

The bathroom replacement at Flat 8 Elizabeth place is complete. 
 

Kawhia 

The Services team, and Economic Development Manager J Ambury have been working closely with Kawhia 
Community Projects Trust and Playground Creations on the new playground project.  Construction of the 
playground is scheduled to start in October. 
 
The Kawhia Museum building work is completed and painting will be finished within the next few days. 
 
Kawhia Wharf Clean and Dive survey was carried out by DiveCo in July with pleasing results.  A total of 56 
concrete and timber piles were cleaned using a combination of surface water blasters and hand scrappers to 
remove hard marine growth. 
 
The overall condition assessment was good, with all 27 concrete structural piles in good condition with only 
minor surfaces chips or cracks. 
 
24 of the 29 timber piles were in good condition with no sign of damage or significant wear, the remaining five 
piles were infested with the Teredo worm. Work has already started with getting these piles replaced, as you 
will see from the below pictures they are not structural piles, but tender piles which protect the wharf from 
damage and allow vessels to tie up alongside. 
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The below plans shows the pile affected. 
 

 
As part of the clean, a debris search was conducted around and underneath the wharf and attached pontoon. 
No large debris was found. The only small debris found was a 12v battery which was underneath the pontoon.  
 
Divers also spoke to local wharf users about any specific areas they would like checked and found nothing in 
these areas. With a strong incoming and outgoing tide it is quite likely that any debris is washed further up or 
further out of the harbour. 
 

Solid Waste and Recycling 

Waste operations returned to normal under level 1 and have continued with little disruption under level 2. 
 
A waste audit is to take place on 14-16 September in Ōtorohanga and Kawhia to determine what is in our waste 
stream. This audit is being conducted by Xtreme Zero Waste from Raglan.  Waste audits are part of our 
requirements under the Waste Minimisation Plan 2018, however we have not conducted one for many years 
and relied on national trends to provide our source information.   
 
The last recorded physical waste audit completed in Ōtorohanga was in 2002 and the first graph below shows 
what our waste stream looked like then. 
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The second chart, from the Ministry for the Environment, shows the general trends in kerbside composition 
taken from nationwide data, this was the example used in our 2018 WMMP. (please note that national audit 
was completed in 2008) 
 

 
Although these audits were some six years apart, there are obvious similarities, and it will be very interesting to 
see what results we get and if any behaviours have changed over the last 12-18 years. 
 

 
Mark Lewis 
SERVICES MANAGER  
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ITEM 38          ROUTINE ENGINEERING REPORT ON ROADING - JUNE 2020 TO AUGUST 2020 

TO: KĀWHIA COMMUNITY BOARD  

FROM: ROADING MANAGER 

 
DATE: 25 SEPTEMBER 2020 (KCB)  15 SEPTEMBER 2020 (ODC) 

 

Relevant Community Outcomes 

¶ The Ōtorohanga District is a safe place to live 

¶ Ensure services and facilities meet the needs of the Community 
 

Executive Summary 
This is a routine report on Roading matters for the period June 2020 to August 2020. 

Staff Recommendation 
It is recommended that the report be received.  

Report Discussion 
 
Routine road maintenance resumed after the Government’s Alert Level was eased to Level 1. During the strict 
lockdown period there was no routine maintenance, but essential and emergency maintenance was performed 
on an ad-hoc basis. The Roading Team, together with our Maintenance Contractor (Inframax) picked up the pace 
and every effort is being made to catch up on maintenance work that was delayed. 
 
Contract 1070 – Roads Maintenance 
(Inframax Construction Ltd) 
 
Cyclic maintenance is undertaken throughout the district in accordance with the level of service as prescribed in 
the Maintenance Contract. 
 
The following normal scheduled work has been progressed: 

¶ Unsealed road grading and shaping. The winter grading schedule has commenced 
¶ Roadside mowing has resumed and is making good progress, including the Stopbank Pathway mowing 
¶ Road signs are being cleaned, maintained or repaired / replaced where necessary 
¶ Edge marker post maintenance and replacement 
¶ Stormwater maintenance has commenced, including weed spraying of the water table 
¶ Bridge expansion joints are being cleaned out 

As this is the off-season for construction activities, the focus is more on activities that are not weather 
dependent. 

Contract 1051 – Second Coat Sealing and Reseals 2017 – 2019 
(Higgins Construction Limited) 

Higgins Contractors holds the contract for our current resealing and second coat sealing, and has again been 
appointed as the main contractor for the next reseal contract starting this financial year. This will allow Higgins 
to combine the delayed reseal programme with the new reseal programme. They will be monitored very closely 
on performance of their contractual obligations on both of these contracts. 

 

C1063 - Huiputea Drive - Lowering and Associated Car Park and Stormwater Works 

As previously reported, the KiwiRail granting process took some time to complete. All existing Council owned 
assets have now been documented and grants have been obtained for them. The first grant variation will be the 
replacement of the existing water main – currently in the road carriageway – with a new water main of the same 
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size, but it will be routed between the railway bridge abutment and pier. Some of the water main will be under 
the existing concrete footpath. 

The next “asset” variation that is being applied for is the carriageway lowering. The target, subject to weather 
and final KiwiRail signoff, is for the contract to recommence in October 2020. 
 

Contract 1028 – Bulk Metalling Contract 

Work is under way to complete the final year of the existing bulk metalling contract and good progress is being 
made. The weather is ideal at the moment with some rainy days providing the necessary moisture to the road, 
and the good sunny days providing the drying out process that adds strength. It is anticipated that the work will 
be complete and on schedule by the end of September 2020. 

 

Contract 1083 – Wharepuhunga Road Rehabilitation 

Wharepuhunga Road is being closely monitored during this “hold-over” period until the weather has improved 
which will allow the cement stabilisation and sealing to take place. The road has a good ride quality, although 
some potholes which form from time to time are repaired as soon as possible when they become a problem. 

 

Contract 1095 – Reseals and Second Coat Sealing 2020 - 22 Contract 

As previously reported, Higgins has been appointed as the main contractor. They are also the current contractor 
for the delayed resealing work that will be completed during the coming construction season. 

A rigorous tender evaluation process was undertaken to determine the successful contractor to this contract. 
The Tender Evaluation Team (TET) deliberated intensely on several matters with questions being forwarded to 
the preferred tenderer. As a result of these push-backs by the TET, substantial savings were able to be realised 
over the duration of the contract. 

The tender prices received ranged from $2,864,229 to $3,391,885. 
 

The Engineer’s Market Assessment was $2,758,461 
 

Contract 1100 – Okupata Road Traction Sealing 

A 1km section of unsealed road was successfully identified as a candidate for traction sealing and will be 
subsidised through NZTA funding. The unsealed section is located from the bridge towards the east up the hill. 
A contract was tendered and the successful contractor is Schick Construction. Work is expected to start in the 
2020 construction season. 

 

Contract 1097 – Otewa Road Rehabilitation 

The section of Otewa Road just before Toa’s Bridge to Bayley Road intersection (approximately 2.1km in length) 
is earmarked for rehabilitation. The existing road alignment will be followed and improvements will include 
widening the road to 6.2 m seal width and raising the seal by approximately 115 mm. A tender document has 
been prepared but is currently on hold pending a decision on funding from NZTA. 

 

General Roading Matters 
 

¶ As previously reported Ōtorohanga District Council managed to secure $245,000 in funding for the 
employment of workers who were displaced as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic. The funding has 
allowed for the removal of large trees which have become a nuisance and pose a danger to motorists 
in the district. This was a project Council could not have otherwise afforded in such a concentrated 
manner. The predominant areas were the western part of the district with some roads in the eastern 
side also receiving attention.  

¶ All bridges throughout the district will be inspected in detail by a professional structural engineer. To 
date approximately half of them have been completed and seven bridges have been identified as not 
complying with the 50Max load specification. Waiharakeke Bridge on Harbour Road is one of them. The 
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other six however, have been reassessed under new rules and only three of them now require minor 
modifications to bring them up to the required strength. Waiharakeke Bridge will be looked at in more 
detail and a decision will then be made what, if any, work will be done to it. The decision will be made 
in conjunction with Waitomo District Council as this is a shared bridge. 

¶ Two low key, unsealed car parks are being planned and constructed at both ends of the Stopbank 
Pathway. Some construction work has already started at the Waipa Esplanade end with the Water 
Services Department depositing excess material from the Mountain View water main replacement. The 
car park will consist of a 20m X 20m metalled area surrounded by a wooden fence similar to the 
motorhome park perimeter fence. At the Philips Avenue end a car park with a similar lay-out will be 
constructed on the river side of the Pathway utilising the ramp and gate that already exists. 

¶ A new self-closing gate has been installed off the pathway by SH31 with a ramp constructed to replace 
the old farm gate. A similar system is planned to be constructed at the Philips Avenue end to limit access 
to only narrow vehicles and pedestrians. Narrow vehicles include mobility scooters, but exclude quad 
bikes. 
 

Roading Budgets 

The new financial year has commenced and when reconciling our allocated NZTA funding with the planned scope 
of work there was a significant shortfall identified. Work is now underway to balance the physical work with the 
budget available. The shortfall is approximately $685,000 in total and we have lodged an urgent appeal to NZTA 
to provide this funding, however the word from NZTA is that they are themselves struggling to find funding for 
their own projects. 

The funding shortfall has been generated over the three year National Land Transport Programme as a result of 
the additional investment needed to upgrade Waikeria Road to accommodate the Waikeria Prison 
Development. This has been further exacerbated by climate change and increased growth in vegetation due to 
a longer growing season. NZTA had previously indicated a likely positive outcome from this request which has 
now changed as a result of COVID-19 and the associated drop in NZTA income. This may result in the Otewa 
Road rehabilitation being delayed by a year.  

On the positive side, Ōtorohanga District Council has been granted an increase of 3% in the Financial Assistance 
Rate (FAR) from the current 58% to 61% commencing from 1 July 2021. 

 

Road Safety Report 

  
Fatigue 
Driver fatigue is an issue of the highest priority within the Ōtorohanga area as most accidents are caused by 
driver error or poor decision making. 
Eight fatigue stops are planned for the 20/21 year. Stops will be held on SH39 at the intersection of Te Kawa 
Road (in the car park of the old café).  
We now have a well-established team of workers helping with the set up and running of the fatigue stops. Broad-
spectrum manage all the traffic management and on road planning and implementation. Fire and Police also 
support these stops when and if they are available. Our winter target group is Auckland skiers heading to the 
Mountain, and during summer we target long weekend and holiday traffic. 
The last stop was held on the 31 July staff were disappointed in the numbers of those who stopped, so we are 
looking at adding an extra visual display message board and a light tower at the intersection to help lighten up 
the area. 
  
Driver Refresher Courses  
Senior drivers need to be kept updated with law changes and rules around driving. Each year we hold two driver 
refresher courses to help keep our seniors safe on the road. Next course is booked in for October. 
 
Road side message boards 
An audit and replacement of old and damaged message boards district wide have been completed throughout 
the year. New boards have been designed and are ready to replace the old worn ones. This activity is still in 
progress. 
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Youth Driver Training Programme    
The staff from Number Twelve Youth Hub are busy keeping our youth on track with their licences. Youth from 
the ages of 16-25 can now utilise the youth hub to complete all their licences.  
 
 
End of Year Report from the Novice Driver Training Programme: 
 

Novice Driver Training Programme  

 

           

Annual 
Report due 
by 
9/07/2020    

   

Report 
due 

20/10/19 
  

Report 
due 

20/01/20 
  

Report 
due 

20/04/20 
 

Report due 
30/06/20 

 

Learner 
Programme (30) 

Jul-
19 

Aug-
19 

Sep-
19 

Oct-19 
Nov-

19 
Dec-
19 

Jan-20 
Feb-
20 

Mar-
20 

Apr-20 
May-

20 
Jun-20 Total ODC WDC 

Number who 
passed their 
learner licence 

2 3 6 7 5 11 5 6 2 0 4 11 62 17 45 

Number of 
people who 
discontinued 
programme 

0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 

                

Restricted 
Programme (50) 

Jul-
19 

Aug-
19 

Sep-
19 

Oct-19 
Nov-

19 
Dec-
19 

Jan-20 
Feb-
20 

Mar-
20 

Apr-20 
May-

20 
Jun-20 Total ODC WDC 

Number of 
learners who 
commenced the 
programme 

1 5 5 10 6 5 9 20 10 0 0 7 78 38 40 

Number of 
learners who left 
the programme 

0 0 1 0 1 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 3 1 2 

Number of 
learners who 
passed restricted 
licence 

12 5 4 7 5 4 3 3 5 0 4 4 56 30 26 

On waiting list 59 61 78 68 60 57 77 65 60 60 64 67 60 28 32 

Number of 
people who 
discontinued 
programme 

0 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 0 2 

                

Full Licence 
Programme (30) 

Jul-
19 

Aug-
19 

Sep-
19 

Oct-19 
Nov-

19 
Dec-
19 

Jan-20 
Feb-
20 

Mar-
20 

Apr-20 
May-

20 
Jun-20 Total ODC WDC 

Number of young 
people who 
commenced the 
programme 

1 4 1 1 2 4 2 4 3 0 2 2 26 14 12 

Number of 
people who 
discontinued 
programme 

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 

 
COVID-19 was the biggest issue we had to contend with over the last quarter. We had approximately 20 practical 
driving tests booked during the lockdown period and despite contacting NZTA to try and arrange rebooking, they 
were unable to do that effectively. The biggest issue is that we have a growing number of young people who are 
not driving and wanting to get all of their practice with us. 
These were challenging and frustrating times however the overall results for the year are really positive. The 
joint programme has achieved 62 learners, 56 restricted and 26 full licences this financial year which is a total of 
144 people who were supported and is a good example of inter-district collaboration.  
While we support a wide range of young people, it is the successes of the most vulnerable who we celebrate the 
most because this success, evidence tells us, will reduce their chances of crashing, will increase their 
employment opportunities and reduce the further likelihood of fines and other punitive measures. For many 
people, attaining a licence can be a catalyst that starts a positive chain of events in their life. We enjoy the work 
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and see it as a privilege to be able to help and make the process as easy, fun, educational and supportive as 
possible. 
In addition to this programme, Number Twelve has also assisted secondary school students and adults. The 
numbers for these programmes when added to the success of the Novice Driver Training Programme are a credit 
to the full team from the theory teachers to the driving instructors and the administration components. An 
additional 64 learners, 63 restricted and 17 full were achieved bringing the totals to 126 learners, 119 restricted 
and 43 full. It is still surprising just how many people register for support and the numbers appear to be growing. 
We know that having options of support at all ends of the spectrum meets the people where they are and are 
the point of difference for our driving programmes and is what meets the need of our communities. 
 
Speed Management 

 
We are revisiting our district wide Speed Management Plan to make sure we meet the new proposed guidelines 
for speed management throughout NZ. NZTA have taken the engagement and consultation process in house 
and we have been informed that a decision has been made and the early engagement can now take place. An 
early engagement plan is now being compiled in alignment with that of NZTA and is set to take place in third 
and fourth weeks in October. Once this early engagement is complete it is anticipated that another speed 
management review workshop with Council will take place at which a revised speed management map of the 
district will be provided for discussion. This will be based on the feedback from the community, NZTA speed 
management maps of our district and the input given by Councillors in previous workshops on this topic. 
Pursuant to this workshop a draft speed management plan will be produced which will then be brought to 
Council and when approved by Council consultation will then take place. 
 
The government is also developing the Setting of Speed Limits Rule as part of its Tackling Unsafe Speeds 
Programme. This is intended to give effect to a new regulatory framework for speed management and the 
requirements for safer speed limits outside schools and would replace the Land Transport Rule: Settling of Speed 
Limits 2017.  
 
 
School Speed Zones 
 
Additional roads safety measures have been installed around Ngutunui School in response to a number of car 
incidents happening around their school.  
 
School Speed Zones is a continuing issue that we are working on. Over the next few months we will be installing 
WIG WAG flashing lights to the already installed Gated School Signs at six of our rural schools, Otewa, Korakonui, 
Ngutunui, Hauturu, Arohena and Maihiihi to help lift the visibility of our schools. The lights will flash during 
school drop off and pick up times and can be used during the day or over the weekends when children may be 
crossing the road. These signs do not display a drop in speeds around the schools. 
 
We are still waiting for the national changes to the School Zones rules to happen before we can look at dropping 
speed, we are expecting this rule will come into effect in early 2021. 
 
SASTA (Safe and Sustainable Transport Association) 
 
SASTA is an independent incorporated society representing professionals working in the area of safe and/or 
sustainable transport behaviour change in New Zealand. They promote national best practice community 
activities that seek to improve safety and sustainability on our transport network. Rachel Stubbs represents the 
Waikato Region on the SASTA executive committee.  Last month SASTA and NZTA held its annual National Road 
Safety PD training workshop in Wellington. The training is for all people working on safe and/or sustainable 
transport behaviour change in New Zealand. The workshop is run over two days. Guest speakers talked about 
up and coming trends, best practice and what projects are taking place around NZ. It is a valuable learning 
opportunity for many Road Safety Coordinators who are often working in isolation. 
 
Rachel Stubbs  
ROAD SAFETY COORDINATOR  
 

Andreas Senger 
ROADING MANAGE 
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BOARD MEMBER UPDATE 


